



The Life Battle

Celebrating and Building on S353

written by:
*Mary
Summa,
J.D.*

“**T**HE FIRST THING SHE SAID TO ME WAS, ‘I KNOW IT’S A GIRL AND I NEED YOUR HELP TO GET IT OUT OF ME....’ WITH HER ARMS TIGHTLY CROSSED ALONG HER ABDOMEN, SHE EXPLAINED THAT HER HUSBAND AND HIS PARENTS EXPECTED A BOY, AND THAT CARPENTER’S HELP COULD CHANGE HER LIFE. ‘I HAVE A DAUGHTER,’ PRIYA SAID. ‘I DON’T NEED ANOTHER ONE.’”¹

“I FIRST HEARD OF THE MIFEPRISTONE ABORTION PILL, ON SEPTEMBER 17, 2003, THE WORST DAY OF MY LIFE. A NURSE TOLD ME MY DAUGHTER, HOLLY, WAS IN THE HOSPITAL AND IN VERY SERIOUS CONDITION. I ASKED, ‘WHAT IS WRONG?’ SHE RESPONDED, ‘MR. PATTERSON, WE’LL EXPLAIN WHEN YOU GET HERE ... COME AS QUICKLY AS YOU CAN.’ I SPED TO THE HOSPITAL ... FOUND HER IN THE INTENSIVE CARE UNIT BARELY CONSCIOUS ... AND STRUGGLING TO BREATHE.... THE DOCTOR CAME IN AND BRISKLY EXPLAINED, ‘WE ARE DOING EVERYTHING WE CAN FOR HER BUT SHE MAY NOT MAKE IT. SOMETIMES THIS HAPPENS AS A RESULT OF THE PILL.’ HOLLY PATTERSON DIED LATER THAT DAY OF SEPTIC SHOCK, FROM AN INCOMPLETE CHEMICAL ABORTION.”²

For years, efforts have been made to stop the holocaust of abortion. Yet, these two recent accounts, the first regarding a sex-selection abortion and the second a chemical abortion, show how much work still remains.

In the waning hours of the 2013 Legislative Session, North Carolina lawmakers passed what constitutes one of the few pieces of meaningful pro-life legislation enacted in this State in the past 100 years.³ Upon signing this bill into law, Governor Pat McCrory underscored that, in his mind, the law was about insuring safer conditions for women seeking abortion.⁴ While that is a laudable goal we should all support, we must also recognize that abortion directly impacts two lives: the life of the mother and the life of the unborn child.

With that in mind, this article examines Senate Bill 353—Health & Safety Law Changes, in order to understand exactly what the General Assembly accomplished through its passage in 2013 and what can be done in the future to further advance the health and safety of women and unborn children whose lives depend upon it.

Evaluating Senate Bill 353

Senate Bill 353 accomplishes several very important things:

- It expands North Carolina's health care conscience protection clause to ensure that not only doctors and nurses, but "any other health care provider" who objects to abortion on moral, ethical or religious grounds cannot be forced to participate in an abortion;
- It prohibits city and county governments from using taxpayer dollars to fund employee health insurance programs that include abortion coverage, except in cases of rape or incest or when the mother's life is in danger. A similar provision applies to health insurance plans offered through a health insurance exchange under the federal Affordable Care Act, commonly referred to as "Obamacare;"
- It seeks to prohibit sex-selection abortions by providing certain civil remedies when the sex of the unborn child is a "significant factor" in the woman seeking to have an abortion;
- It requires a physician who is performing a surgical abortion to be "physically present during the performance of the entire abortion procedure," or to be "physically present in the same room as the patient" when the first drug or chemical is administered to the patient during a chemical abortion; and
- It directs the North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services to amend its rules pertaining to abortion clinics to "ensure that standards for clinics certified by the Department address the on-site recovery phase of patient care at the clinic, protect patient privacy, provide quality assurance, and ensure that patients with complications receive the necessary medical attention, while not unduly restricting access."

Close examination of the bill shows that legislators and the Governor responded to the reveille to protect women's health, and while they made positive progress in that direction, more remains to be done. These new laws and regulations need to be properly implemented and vigorously enforced, and must be strengthened in the future in order to continue the efforts that were initiated in SB 353.

The Danger of Chemical Abortions

In September 2000, the Federal Drug Administration (FDA) approved the abortion pill RU-486 (mifeprax) for use in chemical abortions for pregnancies of 49 days or less.⁵ Mifeprax has the effect of starving the unborn child by halting the growth of the uterine lining. Two days after administering mifeprax, under FDA protocol, misoprostol, an ulcer medication, is administered to the woman orally, in order to induce uterine contractions and expel the

dead baby.⁶ The patient is required to sign a Patient Agreement whereby the patient agrees to follow up with the doctor within 14 days to make sure the entire baby was expelled. Under FDA protocol, mifeprax should be administered only if the doctor has accurately assessed the age of the unborn child, has examined the patient to rule out an ectopic pregnancy, and has the ability to provide a surgical abortion or make arrangements to provide a surgical abortion if complications arise. According to the FDA protocol, the doctor, not the patient, should administer the second drug, misoprostol.⁷ Despite these protocols, the National Abortion Federation (NAF) has recommended allowing women to take misoprostol vaginally at home for up to 69 days and in stronger doses than that recommended by the FDA.⁸ The NAF recommendations are now commonly used in abortion clinics.⁹

Risk of Death. Chemical abortions, even when the initial dose has been provided by a physician, have proven far more dangerous than surgical abortions. In October 2006, the U.S. House of Representatives Government Reform Committee issued a report finding that the risk of death by infection from chemical abortion is at least 10 times that from surgical abortion.¹⁰ Furthermore, the overall death rate for chemical abortions is 14 times greater than for surgical abortions. Moreover, a 2011 FDA report concluded that 16 women have died from chemical abortions, and 2,207 women have incurred complications, including infections, hemorrhaging, and ectopic pregnancies.^{11 12}

Tele-med or Webcam Abortions. Further jeopardizing women's health, in 2008, beginning in Iowa,¹³ Planned Parenthood abortion doctors and others began administering chemical abortions via the Internet. Termed "tele-med abortions" (or webcam abortions), an abortion doctor, potentially hundreds of miles away, conducts a brief online conference with the woman, and then, from a remote location, presses a button that opens a drawer containing abortion inducing drugs. In violation of FDA protocol, the physician has neither examined the woman to determine the age of the unborn child, nor has the doctor ruled out a diagnosis of an ectopic pregnancy. The woman takes the first

“The overall death rate for chemical abortions is 14 times greater than for surgical abortions.”

pill at that time and the second pill later, orally or vaginally at home. If problems arise, the doctor who conducted the online interview and administered the drug may not be available for follow-up or for assistance in the event of an emergency.

Senate Bill 353 on Webcam Abortions. Senate Bill 353 requires that a doctor in North Carolina be present during the entire surgical abortion procedure or for the initial dosage of medicine for a chemical abortion. While this provision intends to ban webcam abortions in North Carolina, it may not completely accomplish this goal. The reason is that the remedy for a violation of this law is a civil cause of action, as opposed to a criminal penalty.

Existing law, to which this provision was added, enables the woman “upon whom an abortion has been performed and any father of an unborn child that was the subject of an abortion” to “maintain an action for damages against the person who performed the abortion....” In addition, the law allows the woman seeking the abortion, her spouse or guardian, her parent (if the woman is a minor), her siblings, “a current or former licensed health care provider of the woman,” or the Attorney General to petition the court for injunctive relief. The practical likelihood of any of these parties bringing an action against the doctor seems remote, especially since anonymity is not legislatively guaranteed in a court action. In the circumstances where an injunction is granted, the physician would be enjoined from performing abortions in violation of the statute in the future. Injunctive relief, however, will not undo the harm already done.

Suggested Improvements

To ensure women’s safety, the legislature should amend the law as follows:

- For webcam abortions:
 - Create penalties that the Department of Health and Human Services must impose for violation of the ban on webcam abortions.
 - Upon a finding by the court that a physician has engaged in such practice, mandate suspension of his/her medical license, not just the ability to perform abortions.

- For all chemical abortions:
 - Require abortion clinics to comply with FDA protocols, including but not limited to prohibiting chemical abortions after 46 days of gestation; requiring the doctor to administer the second drug, misoprostol, in person; and requiring the patient to return to the facility within 14 days for a follow up appointment. (At the time of publication, the issue of requiring doctors to follow protocols for chemical abortions is currently before the United States Supreme Court.)¹⁴
 - Create mandatory penalties for non-compliance.
 - Require mandatory suspension of the physician’s license if it is determined that the doctor did not comply with FDA protocol.

Sex-Selection Abortions

In addition to not fully addressing problems related to webcam abortions, S353 falls short of an all out ban on sex-selection abortions, because it only creates grounds for a civil action, and not a criminal action, for violations of the law. The bill gives to the woman who obtained an abortion, her spouse or guardian, her parent (if she was a minor at the time of the abortion), or a former licensed health care provider a right to stop the doctor from performing future abortions based on sex-selection and provides these parties, except for the health care provider, an opportunity to sue the doctor for monetary damages. While civil penalties may be awarded in a successful legal action, the physician’s license would not be in jeopardy of revocation.

In addition to North Carolina, there are at least five states that have enacted laws pertaining to sex-selection abortions. At least, four states—Arizona,¹⁵ Pennsylvania,¹⁶ Kansas,¹⁷ and North Dakota¹⁸—have criminalized sex-selection abortion. The Arizona law, which requires a doctor to sign an affidavit that he/she is not aborting the baby due to race or sex and has no knowledge that the child to be aborted is being aborted because of race or sex, is under court challenge.¹⁹ Oklahoma’s law creates only a civil cause of action for injunctive relief, but it gives the State Attorney General and the District Attorney the authority to seek injunctive relief, provides statutorily guaranteed anonymity for the woman at trial, and upon a finding by the court that a doctor has performed an abortion based on sex selection, the law mandates suspension of that doctor’s medical license.²⁰

To truly ban sex-selection abortions, North Carolina’s law needs to be amended to:

- **Criminalize sex-selection abortions.** Kermit Gosnell and his house of horrors serve as an example of why we need to impose crimi-

“Traditionally, abortion clinics have escaped intensive oversight by the states, and clinic regulations are often weak and rarely enforced.”

nal penalties. Gosnell was an abortionist in Philadelphia who in May 2013 was convicted of manslaughter of a patient and the murder of three aborted babies who were born alive. Evidence for these charges was discovered as a result of a raid by the federal Drug Enforcement Agency for suspected *criminal* drug violations, not a civil suit. That investigation prompted a state grand jury to investigate Gosnell for murder.

- **Add the District Attorney and Attorney General to the list of individuals who have the right to seek injunctive relief.** Expecting the woman who sought the abortion, or the parent who consented in the case of a minor, to then turn around and pursue an action against the doctor seems highly unlikely.
- **Statutorily mandate suspension of an abortionist’s medical license if the court finds that the doctor performed an abortion knowing that the sex of the child was a significant factor in the pregnant woman seeking the abortion.** Simply imposing civil fines on a doctor could be treated as a “cost of doing business” and may not deter an abortionist from ignoring the court order.

Abortion Clinic Conditions

Traditionally, abortion clinics have escaped intensive oversight by the states, and clinic regulations are often weak and rarely enforced. As was the case with Kermit Gosnell’s clinic,²¹ health departments may know of the deplorable conditions but turn a blind eye while the abortion industry continues their business.

North Carolina’s abortion clinics have many of the same problems that have been chronicled in headlines across the country. Regulations have not been updated in almost 20 years and require only that abortion clinics be inspected as the Department “deems necessary.”²² According to one news report, abortion clinics are inspected only every three to five years.²³ Other news reports have indicated even longer intervals between inspections.²⁴

In the shadow of impending legislation requiring updated regulations, the N.C. Department of Health and Human Services (NCDHHS) suspended the certificate of operation for three abortion clinics in North Carolina. One, the Baker Clinic in Durham, which was shut down for blood testing and lab violations,²⁵ never reopened.²⁶ The other two clinics were temporarily closed for flagrant safety and health violations.

One clinic, the Femcare Medical Clinic in Asheville, had not been inspected in seven years.²⁷ Reportedly, inspectors found operating beds that were not properly cleaned, a dirty operating room, tape holding the anesthesia equipment together, no resuscitator available, no contract with an anesthesiologist or anesthesiologist, and no contract with a



registered pharmacist to assure appropriate dispensing and administering of drugs. Less than a month later, the clinic reopened.²⁸

Another clinic, the Preferred Women’s Health Clinic in Charlotte has a very troubling track record. Reportedly, state regulators have documented over 40 problems at the clinic during the past 14 years.²⁹ The clinic has been closed twice, only to be reopened a few days later. The latest closure on May 10, 2013 lasted only five days, and the clinic reopened on May 15 after its medical director promised state regulators the clinic would not continue dispensing a chemical abortion drug incorrectly.³⁰

The conditions at Preferred Women’s Health Center in Raleigh were also shocking. The facility was investigated in 2010, and inspectors found 22 violations between 2008 and 2009. The State found the following:

- Several cases of the clinic failing to inform the patient of her risks in undergoing an abortion.
- Several cases where the clinic staff was not tested for tuberculosis.
- Staff members’ required CPR certification had expired.
- Absence of emergency medications.
- Outdated medications.
- Several cases where the physician failed to insure that the abortion had been complete.
- Several cases where the clinic staff failed to properly monitor patients during recovery.
- One case where the patient returned three times because the first two “abortions” were incomplete.³¹

This Raleigh clinic has never been closed for violations.

Abortion Clinic Regulation

In the past few years, 26 states have legislatively mandated that abortion facilities meet the same standards as ambulatory surgical centers.³² Al-

For over 60 years, the abortion industry has been the master of manipulation and control.

though, early versions of S353 would have added North Carolina to that list, the final version of the bill did not. Instead, the bill directs the NCDHHS to “promulgate regulations that address on-site recovery, provide quality assurance, protect patient privacy and ensure that the patient with complications receives the necessary medical attention.” This authority includes the ability to “apply any requirement for the licensure of ambulatory surgical centers to the standards applicable to” abortion clinics.

In compliance with the new law, DHHS should promulgate the following additional regulations:

- **Require annual inspections.** Currently, the regulations require only that the clinics be inspected as the Department “may deem appropriate.”³³ North Carolina Animal Hospitals are inspected every two years.³⁴ Some abortion clinics have not been inspected in seven years. North Carolina women deserve better than pets in this State.
- **Require the Department to investigate every complaint relative to the care, treatment, or complication of any patient.** Currently, the regulations give authority to the Department to investigate complaints, but does not require the Department to conduct investigations.³⁵
- **Require N.C. abortion clinics to have a written plan for the transfer of emergency cases to a nearby hospital for hospitalization.** Every abortion clinic should have a transfer agreement with a local hospital to accommodate these emergencies. Current regulations do not require a written plan or a transfer agreement.
- **Require the abortionist to have hospital privileges with a nearby hospital.** Currently, there is no such requirement.
- **Require the abortion clinic to have additional written policies and procedures for:**
 - storage, maintenance, and distribution of sterile supplies and equipment.
 - anesthesia services.
 - cleaning of operating and recovery rooms.
 - a schedule of preventive maintenance on all equipment and medicines.

Mary Summa, J.D., is an attorney in Charlotte, North Carolina, who served as Chief Legislative Assistant to U.S. Senator Jesse Helms during the 1980s. For a footnoted version of this article, please visit ncfamily.org.

— obtaining, dispensing, and administering drugs.

- **Require every abortion clinic’s governing authority to establish a quality assurance program to evaluate compliance with facility procedure and policies.** The committee implementing this program should consist of at least one physician, and other licensed health care professionals.
- **Require every abortion clinic to file their policies and procedures with DHHS as a tool for auditing.** Currently, the regulations require some policies to be established, but they are not required to be filed with the Department.
- **Impose strict monetary penalties for non-compliance and a minimum 30-day closure period.** Currently, there are no penalties, and clinics have been closed for a few days and reopened with a promise to make changes. Currently, there is no financial incentive for an abortion clinic to comply with any regulations.

If the Department refuses to enact strong regulations on abortion clinics, the General Assembly should legislate such changes.

Conclusion

Theologian Dr. J.I. Packer has been quoted as saying that myths are “stories made up to sanctify social patterns. They are lies, carefully designed to reinforce a particular philosophy or morality within a culture. They are instruments of manipulation and control.”³⁶

For over 60 years, the abortion industry has been the master of manipulation and control. It has created the myth that abortion is about freedom and a woman’s right to control her own body; that abortion is a simple procedure with very little risk; and that an unborn child is a “product of pregnancy,” and deserves to live only if the mother wants the child. The industry has poured millions of dollars into advancing these myths and they have successfully browbeaten policymakers into submission and controlled public policy, all to the detriment of women and their unborn children. These masters of manipulation have reaped the financial benefit as they have collected millions of dollars in revenue.

In truth, millions of boys and girls, living and breathing inside their mother’s wombs have been slaughtered. Women have been physically and emotionally abused, and stripped of their dignity. Tens of thousands of women have been injured.³⁷ Hundreds have lost their lives.³⁸

A new day has dawned in North Carolina. The lies have been exposed and North Carolina’s legislators and Governor have listened. The only question remaining is whether lawmakers and our Governor will continue to reject these myths and win the battle to protect women and children, or fall prey, once again, to the manipulation and control of the abortion industry. North Carolinians are waiting and watching. ❖

The Life Battle

Endnotes

1. Sunita Puni. "I Know It's A Girl, and I Need Your Help to Get It Out of Me." Slate.com. August 2, 2011. http://www.slate.com/articles/double_x/doublex/2011/08/i_know_its_a_girl_and_i_need_your_help_to_get_it_out_of_me.html. Last visited September 25, 2013.
2. Monty Patterson. "The Day Holly Died – A Father's Experience." Abortion-pillrisks.org. September 18, 2012. <http://abortionpillrisks.org/real-stories/hollys-story/>. Last visited September 10, 2013.
3. Recent pro-life laws include establishing parental consent for abortion and a prohibition on the use of the State Abortion Fund to only be used in the cases of rape, incest, or when the mother's life is in danger in 1995 and establishing informed consent and a waiting period in 2011 and also limiting state funding for abortion through various programs.
4. Karen Brooks, "North Carolina Governor Signs Law for Tougher Abortion Clinic Rules." Reuters. Monday August 5, 2013. <http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/08/05/us-usa-abortion-northcarolina-corrected-idUSBRE97413320130805>. Last visited September 10, 2013.
5. "Mifeprex (Mifepristone) Information." U.S. Food and Drug Administration. June 9, 2011. <http://www.fda.gov/Drugs/DrugSafety/PostmarketDrugSafetyInformationforPatientsandProviders/ucm111323.htm>. Last visited September 10, 2013.
6. The Abortion Pill (Also Known as RU-486 or Mifeprex.) Center for Arizona Policy
7. Mifeprex Questions and Answers. Food and Drug Administration. <http://www.fda.gov/Drugs/DrugSafety/PostmarketDrugSafetyInformationforPatient-sandProviders/ucm111328.htm>. Last visited September 10, 2013.
8. NAF Protocol for Mifepristone/Misoprostol In Early Abortion in the U.S. National Abortion Federation. http://www.prochoice.org/pubs_research/publications/downloads/documents/Mifeprotocol2013.pdf Last visited September 10, 2013.
9. id
10. "The FDA and Women's Health: Lowering the Standard for Women's Health." Subcommittee on Criminal Justice, Drug Policy and Human Resources. October 2006. <http://old.usccb.org/prolife/issues/ru486/SouderStaffReporton-RU-486.pdf>. Last visited September 10, 2013.
11. Mifepristone U.S. Postmarketing Adverse Events Summary Through 04/30/2011." FDA Report RCM-2007-525. NDA 20-687. <http://downloads.frc.org/EF/EF11G29.pdf>. Last visited September 10, 2013.
12. Id.
13. Kim Trombee. "Iowa Will End 'Tele-med' Abortions." CitizenLink.com. Sept. 3, 2013. <https://www.citizenlink.com/2013/09/03/iowa-will-end-tele-med-abortions/> Last visited September 10, 2013.
14. Cline v. Oklahoma Coalition for Reproductive Justice, et. al., No. 12-1094 (March 8, 2013). See <http://www.scotusblog.com/case-files/terms/ot2013?sort=mname>. Last visited September 25, 2013.
15. AZ Rev. Stat. 13-3603.02(A)(1) (2011) <http://law.justia.com/codes/arizona/2011/title13/section13-360302>. Last visited September 25, 2013.
16. 18 Pa. Cons. Stat. 3204(c) (1989). <http://law.onecle.com/pennsylvania/crimes-and-offenses/00.032.004.000.html>. Last visited September 25, 2013.
17. Kansas Law HB 253. Effective July 1, 2013. http://www.kslegislature.org/li/b2013_14/measures/documents/hb2253_enrolled.pdf.
18. NDCC 14-02.1-04.1. <http://www.legis.nd.gov/cencode/t14c02-1.pdf?20130923110738>. Last visited September 25, 2013.
19. See Ariz. Rev. Stat. 36-2157. See also NAACP and National Asian Pacific American Women's Forum v. Horne, et. al., No. 2:13-cv-01079-PGR <http://www.acluaz.org/sites/default/files/documents/1%20-%20Complaint.pdf>
20. OK 63-1-731.2 (2010) http://www.ok.gov/health2/documents/HCI_ITOP_OkAbortionStatutes03012012.pdf. Last visited September 25, 2013.
21. "Grand Jury Report." In the Court of Common Pleas First Judicial District of Pennsylvania, Criminal Trial Division In Re county Investigating Grand Jury XXIII, Jan. 14, 2011, p. 137. <http://www.phila.gov/districtattorney/pdfs/grand-jurywomensmedical.pdf>. Last visited September 10, 2013.
22. 10A NCAC 14E.0111.
23. Sam Sanders. "Just How Safe Is Abortion in North Carolina? It Depends on Who You Ask." Wunc.org.
24. Nadia Kounang. "North Carolina Shuts Abortion Clinic in Asheville." CNN.com. August 1, 2013. <http://www.cnn.com/2013/08/01/health/north-carolina-abortion-clinic-closed>. Last visited September 10, 2013.
25. "Notice of Administrative Action Abortion Certificate." FID No. 110748. North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services. July 5, 2013.
26. Hayley Fowler. "Durham Abortion Clinic Shuts Down." DailyTarHeel.com. August 30, 2013. <http://www.dailytarheel.com/article/2013/08/522023b99e1dc>. Last visited October 5, 2013.
27. Kounang, id.
28. Casey Blake. "Femcare Reopens Following State Suspension." Asheville Citizen Times.com. August 27, 2013. <http://www.citizen-times.com/article/20130827/NEWS/308260036/Femcare-re-opens-following-state-suspension>.
29. "Troubled Latrobe Abortion Clinic Faces Scrutiny, Legislative Interest." Catholicnewsherald.com. 9 August 2013. <http://www.catholicnewsherald.com/42-news/roksstories/3519-state-regulators-shut-down-latrobe-abortion-mill>. Last visited September 25, 2013.
30. id.
31. "Statement of Deficiencies and Plan of Correction. A Preferred Women's Health Center." North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services. Division of Health Service Regulation. January 08, 2010.
32. "Targeted Regulation of Abortion Providers." State Policies in Brief. Guttmacher Institute. August 1, 2013. Specifically, as of August 1, 2013, 12 states specify the size of the procedure rooms, 12 states specify corridor width, 9 states require abortion facilities to be within a set distance from a hospital; 9 states require abortion facilities to have an agreement with a local hospital in cases of emergency. 15 states place restrictions on clinicians. Specifically, 15 states require the abortionist to have some affiliation with a local hospital and one state requires the clinician to be either a board-certified obstetrician-gynecologist or eligible for certification
33. 10A NCAC 14E .0111(a)
34. "Practice Facilities." North Carolina Veterinary Medical Board. State of North Carolina. http://www.ncvmb.org/practice_fac.html. Last visited September 25, 2013.
35. 10A NCAC 14E .0111(b)
36. George Grant. "Killer Angel." Cumberland House: Nashville. 1995.
37. "Abortion Facts." National Abortion Federation. http://prochoice.org/about-abortion/facts/safety_of_abortion.html. Using National Abortion Federation, annually 16,000 women experience "minor" complications per year and 6,000 experience serious complications, some including hospitalization and surgeries.
38. Randy O'Bannon, "More Than 400 Have Died from Legal Abortion Since 1973." Lifenews.com. Nov. 27, 2012. <http://www.lifenews.com/2012/11/27/more-than-400-women-have-died-from-legal-abortions-since-1973/>. Last visited September 23, 2013.